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The conference call was called to order at 10:04 a.m. by Nathan Willcox.
I. Introductions and review of agenda:
· Mr. Fred Harnack of U.S. Steel introduced himself to the call participants and stated he would be sitting in on the call for Mr. Jim Volanski, also of U.S. Steel.   It was noted that only official members may vote.  
· Mr. Nathan Willcox suggested the following agenda for the conference call:

· Introductions

· Review of the December 18th 2008 Conference Call Minutes

· Discuss the DEP proposed GHG reduction measures
· Discuss additional GHG reduction measures

· Next steps


The members of the subcommittee agreed to the proposed agenda. 
· Mr. Willcox noted that DEP would like firm ideas regarding additional GHG reduction measures from the subcommittees by the February 4, 2009 meeting. Given this short timeline, Mr. Willcox underscored the importance of introducing additional measures as soon as possible and suggested that there will be more time to review and finalize the DEP proposed reduction measures.

II.
Review of December 18, 2008 Conference Call Minutes:
· Mr. Willcox began the discussion of the previous call’s minutes by observing that only one subcommittee member, Rep. Greg Vitali, participated on the call. While DEP and DOT participated, no votes were taken or decisions made.

· Mr. Chris Trostle confirmed that the 12/18/2008 conference call minutes were in draft form and would need to be put to an approval vote in order to become finalized.

· A motion was made by Mr. Willcox to approve the 12/18/2008 minutes as presented. The motion passed unanimously. 
III.
Review of DEP potential GHG reduction measures:
· Mr. Willcox suggested that this discussion take the shape of an idea-sharing session, rather than a vote.

· Mr. Kaiser suggested that the subcommittee consider grouping all of the measures (DEP proposed and additional) into categories, such as: VMT reduction, fuels, vehicle technology, and system improvements.  
· Ms. Loftness also suggested that all of the measures be prioritized. 
1. Support deployment of nitrogen tire inflation

· Mr. Willcox requested that Mr. Trostle, as the DEP lead staff contact for this measure, provide the subcommittee with background information.  Mr. Trostle’s background comments:

· Further research into motorist behavior is needed to determine whether this measure would result in any appreciable emissions benefits.  He suggested that this measure may be more effective if implemented by fleets rather than relying on individual consumer participation.
· The potential GHG reduction calculations for this measure did not take into account the energy that would be required to pump the nitrogen.

· DEP research to date has not uncovered any similar programs in other states. 

· The Work Plan for this measure was prepared under the assumption that nitrogen inflation would be widely available to consumers without outlining firm funding mechanisms or implementation plans.
· Ms. Loftness noted that there are many unwritten actions which may be more effective in reducing auto energy use and this measure represents a relatively small piece of total auto energy use. Ms. Loftness expressed concern that this measure may be a distraction to the Climate Change Action Committee, which will be considering somewhere around a total of 50 measures.  Mr. Willcox concurred with Ms. Loftness’ comments.

· The subcommittee determined that this measure would be revisited at a later time.
2. Low rolling resistance tires

· Mr. Trostle state that similar programs have been implemented successfully in California and Western Europe, most notably, Germany.

· Ms. Loftness inquired if there is any anticipated opposition from retailers or service stations. Mr. Trostle indicated that DEP does not expect much resistance.
· Concern was raised regarding the cost of this measure to the individual consumer. Mr. Trostle stated that while the consumer will pay slightly more for the tires, they would use less fuel resulting in an overall cost savings.
· Ms. Loftness stated that we need to stress a measure’s fast payback, if it exists.  
· Mr. Willcox suggested that the subcommittee further investigate the cost savings an individual consumer would accrue resulting from using 4 low rolling resistance tires throughout a vehicle’s useful life.

3. Feebates
· Ms. Matty of DEP provided background on this measure and cautioned the subcommittee that setting one pivot point may exacerbate an already precarious situation for auto makers who don’t make many vehicles that fit the rebate.  In addition, this could be viewed as PA trying to regulate fuel economy, resulting in legal concerns.
· Mr. Trostle informed the subcommittee that California is planning a study to investigate their feebate program and will consider pivot points, ongoing revenue neutrality, and legal aspects regarding fuel economy.

· Ms. Danielle Spila commented that the state will incur new costs in administering this measure, i.e., registration data base revisions, new data collection and maintenance, determining the fee or rebate for each new vehicle sale.   
· Ms. Danielle Spila offered to speak with her colleagues at PennDOT in order to determine if detailed vehicle data can be obtained through existing databases or VINs. 
· Ms. Loftness and Mr. Willcox suggested that the subcommittee should strive to impact consumer’s choices regarding vehicle size (SUV vs. car) rather than focusing only on MPG.

· Mr. Kaiser made the technical comment, that the subcommittee may want to discuss MPG in terms of MPG per gasoline equivalent (“mpgge”) in order to encompass future fuels and vehicle technologies.  
4. Diesel Anti-Idling

· Mr. Trostle informed the subcommittee that DEP has begun coordinating with air agencies and interest groups throughout the state to conduct outreach on this measure. The outreach efforts are expected to last 3-4 months and will include message boards and speaking engagements with trucking associations, fleet owners, local police, and schools statewide.
· Ms. Loftness inquired about the possibility of expanding this measure to idling passenger vehicles. 
· Mr. Alyanakian suggested that New Jersey might have an idling restriction on passenger vehicles.  One local PA government is considering limitations on light duty and gasoline vehicles only in municipal-owned parking lots, under the authority of health/safety/welfare powers, to avoid potential penalties for a local regulation more stringent than the PA law. 

· Mr. Trostle will follow-up on passenger vehicle idling restrictions in New Jersey. 
5. Clean Cars

· This measure, which is based on California standards, is already “on the books” in Pennsylvania.  EPA has denied California’s waiver request to regulate greenhouse gases from vehicles; legal challenges are pending. 
· The subcommittee will consider adopting California standards for medium and heavy-duty vehicles.  DEP will investigate this as a possibility.
· The subcommittee will also consider the possibility of including zero emission vehicles, which are not currently part of the PA program.

6. Public Transport

· Mr. Willcox suggested that it is useful to investigate plausible emissions reductions from significantly increasing public transit ridership, in conjunction with subcommittee consideration of the policies appropriate to achieve such ridership levels. 
· Mr. Toby Fauver noted that reaching the specified target will require a significant source of funding and appropriate supportive measures.  He suggested that the subcommittee consider the initial capital, ongoing capital replacement, and operating support appropriate to the target(s).  

7. Biofuel Development

· Ms. Loftness suggested that other fuel options, in addition to biofuels, be considered.  

· Mr. Willcox suggested that additional fuel measures be addressed under new Work Plans.

· Mr. Willcox also suggested that the Work Plan should be as clear as possible regarding the need to meet targets in order to realize benefits. 
8. Pay-As-You-Drive Insurance (PAYD)
· Mr. Kaiser informed the group that Texas recently completed a two-year pilot project.
· Mr. Willcox requested that Mr. Kaiser provide the group with the full report or, possibly, a summary of the report if it is too large to email.


IV. 
Discussion of additional GHG reduction measures or areas:
· Mr. Willcox set a goal for the subcommittee to discuss areas and general ideas and over the next couple of weeks match them up with policies and turn them into WPs

· The subcommittee would like to group these measures into appropriate categories as the measures develop. 

· The subcommittee discussed the lack of Land Use measures from the DEP potential measures and will focus on Land Use as a starting point for additional measures.
· Mr. Trostle reminded the subcommittee members that additional measures must take the form of Work Plans.  DEP will assist with quantification (economic and emissions) when possible, but is not responsible for authoring additional Work Plans.


LAND USE

· Ms. Spila gave a short background on the smart transportation initiative, She noted that there are not currently specific proposals, but PennDOT has been conducting municipal outreach and changing the way that they do projects, including involving people early in the planning process.  Ms. Spila offered to work on developing a work plan for the subcommittee’s consideration.  
· Suggestions circulated by the subcommittee for further investigation included: 

· Urban revitalization

· Smart growth

· Transit oriented development (TOD)

· Bike / Pedestrian oriented development and facilities 

· Investigating Pennsylvania policy options and barriers
· Farm, forest, and green space protection / expansion

· The subcommittee will schedule a call devoted exclusively to land use GHG reduction measures.  Ms. Spila and Mr. Trostle will identify potential additional participants, and the subcommittee will extend invitations to participate. 
V. 
Next Steps: 

Scheduling of next conference call: 
· The next subcommittee conference call will be held at 9:00 a.m. on January 30th 2009.  Call time and call-in information will be emailed to members and participants by Mr. Trostle. 
The conference call was adjourned by Mr. Wilcox at approximately 11:33 AM. 
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